

## Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Tigertooth Croaker(*Otolithes ruber*) Fish Balls During Refrigerated Storage Condition

Suchita Chakma Roll No.: 0123/01 Reg. No.: 1298 Session: January-June, 2023

### A thesis submitted in the partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Department of Fishing and Post-Harvest Technology

Department of Fishing and Post-Harvest Technology Faculty of Fisheries Chattogram Veterinary and Animal Sciences University Chattogram-4225, Bangladesh

January 2025

#### Authorization

As the sole author of this thesis, I authorize the Chattogram Veterinary and Animal Sciences University (CVASU) to lend this thesis to other institutions or individuals for scholarly research. I further authorize the CVASU to reproduce the thesis by photocopying or by other means, in total or part, at the request of other institutions or individuals for scholarly research.

I, the undersigned, and author of this work, declare that the electronic copy of this thesis provided to the CVASU Library, is an accurate copy of the print thesis submitted, within the limits of the technology available.

The Author January, 2025

## Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Tigertooth Croaker(*Otolithes ruber*) Fish Balls During Refrigerated Storage Condition

Suchita Chakma Roll No.: 0123/01 Reg. No.: 1298 Session: January-June, 2023

This is to certify that we have examined the above Master's thesis and have found that it is complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that all revisions required by the thesis examination committee have been made

-----

(Professor Dr. Mohammed Nurul Absar Khan) Supervisor (Tahsin Sultana)

\_\_\_\_\_

**Co-supervisor** 

(Professor Dr. Mohammed Nurul Absar Khan) Chairman of the Examination Committee

\_\_\_\_\_

Department of Fishing and Post-Harvest Technology Faculty of Fisheries Chattogram Veterinary and Animal Sciences University Chattogram-4225, Bangladesh.

January 2025

#### Acknowledgment

I am very much thankful to my Almighty Buddha who blessed and enabled me to complete the thesis for the degree of Masters of Science (MS) in Fishing and Post-Harvest Technology Department, Faculty of Fisheries, Chattogram Veterinary and Animal Sciences University (CVASU), Chattogram, Bangladesh and supported me mentally and physically throughout the journey.

I must express my heartiest thanks to my supervisor, **Professor Dr. Mohammed Nurul Absar Khan, Head,** Department of Fishing and Post-Harvest Technology, CVASU for his constant guidance and advice throughout the period of research work played a vital role in making the execution of the thesis. The author really deems it a proud to do a research work under his constructive, useful and effective supervision.

I would like to express my very profound gratitude to my research co-supervisor, **Tahsin Sultana**, Assistant Professor, Fishing and Post-Harvest Technology, CVASU for her sincere co-operation, guidance, encouragement and valuable suggestions for the completion of the research work.

I find it a great pleasure in expressing my deepest sense of gratitude to **Professor Dr. Md. Kamal,** Treasurer, CVASU for his guidance and valuable advice regarding acceptability of the manuscript.

I would glad to express my heartfelt thanks and appreciation to the esteemed teachers of the Faculty of Fisheries at CVASU. Their invaluable guidance and support during this journey have been indispensable.

I want to give thanks to all lab technicians and supporting staff of Nutrition and processing Laboratory, CVASU for their help during research work.

Last but not least I would like to give unrepayable credits for this journey to my beloved parents and family members for their unconditional support. Finally, I would extend my apologies all other unnamed who helped me throughout this journey.

#### The author

Contents	Page No.
Title Page	Ι
Authorization	II
Signature Page	III
Acknowledgment	IV
Table of Contents	V-VIII
List of Tables	IX
List of Figures	Х
List of Abbreviations	XI
Abstract	XII
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1-5
1.1. Significance of the Study	3-5
1.2. Objectives of the Study	5
CHAPTER 2: REVIEW OF LITERATURE	6-15
2.1. Fisheries Resources of Bay of Bengal	7
2.2. Overview of Jewfish	7-9
2.2.1. Distribution and habitat of Tigertooth Croaker	8
2.2.2. Biology of Tigertooth Croaker	9
2.3. Surimi Technology	9-11
2.3.1. Introduction of Surimi	9
2.3.2. Resources for Surimi Production	9-10
2.3.3. Surimi Production and Quality	10-11

### **Table of Contents**

2.4. Surimi-based Products in Southeast Asia	11-13
2.4.1. Kamaboko	11-12
2.4.2. Chikuwa	12
2.4.3. Fish Ball	12-13
2.4.3.1. Fish Species Used for Preparing Fish Ball	13
2.5. Importance of Studying Quality Evaluation and Shelf Life	13-14
2.6. Storage Condition and Shelf Life of Fish Ball	14
2.7. Microbiological Status of Surimi-based Products	14-15
CHAPTER-3: MATERIALS AND METHODOLOGY	16-28
3.1. Collection of Raw Materials	17
3.2. Determination of Proximate Composition of Raw Fish	17-21
3.2.1. Sample Preparation	17
3.6.2. Determination of Moisture	17-18
3.6.3. Determination of Lipid	18-19
3.6.4. Determination of Protein	19-20
3.6.5. Determination of Ash	20
3.3. Preparation of Surimi	21
3.4. Preparation of Fish Balls	22-23
3.5. Packaging and storage of Fish Balls	23-24
3.6. Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Prepared Fish Balls	24-27
3.6.1. Sensory Analysis	24-25
3.6.2. Biochemical Analysis of Prepared Fish Balls	26-28
3.6.2.1. Assessment of Proximate Composition	26

3.6.2.2. Determination of Total Volatile Bases Nitrogen (TVB-N)	26
3.6.3. Total Plate Count of Prepared Fish Balls	26-27
3.7. Statistical Analysis	27
3.8. Overview of Research Methodology	28
CHAPTER 4: RESULTS	29-35
4.1. Analysis of the Morphological and Biochemical Composition of Raw Fish	30
4.2. Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Prepared Fish Balls	30-35
4.2.1. Sensory Analysis During Storage Period	30-32
4.2.2. Biochemical Analysis of Prepared Fish Balls During Storage	32-34
4.2.2.1. Analysis of Proximate Composition	32-33
4.2.2.2. Determination of TVB-N Content of Prepared Fish Balls	34
4.2.3. Total Plate Count of Prepared Fish Balls During Storage	34-35
CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSIONS	36-40
5.1. Analysis of the Morphological and Biochemical Composition of	37
Kaw FISH	
5.2. Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Prepared Fish Balls	37-
<ul><li>5.2. Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Prepared Fish Balls</li><li>5.2.1. Sensory Evaluation</li></ul>	37- 37
<ul> <li>5.2. Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Prepared Fish Balls</li> <li>5.2.1. Sensory Evaluation</li> <li>5.2.2. Biochemical Analysis of Prepared Fish Balls</li> </ul>	37- 37 38-40
<ul> <li>Kaw Fish</li> <li>5.2. Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Prepared Fish Balls</li> <li>5.2.1. Sensory Evaluation</li> <li>5.2.2. Biochemical Analysis of Prepared Fish Balls</li> <li>5.2.2.1. Assessment of Proximate Composition</li> </ul>	37- 37 38-40 38-39
<ul> <li>Kaw Fish</li> <li>5.2. Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Prepared Fish Balls</li> <li>5.2.1. Sensory Evaluation</li> <li>5.2.2. Biochemical Analysis of Prepared Fish Balls</li> <li>5.2.2.1. Assessment of Proximate Composition</li> <li>5.2.2.2. Determination of TVB-N Content of Prepared Fish Balls</li> </ul>	37- 37 38-40 38-39 40
<ul> <li>Kaw Fish</li> <li>5.2. Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Prepared Fish Balls</li> <li>5.2.1. Sensory Evaluation</li> <li>5.2.2. Biochemical Analysis of Prepared Fish Balls</li> <li>5.2.2.1. Assessment of Proximate Composition</li> <li>5.2.2.2. Determination of TVB-N Content of Prepared Fish Balls</li> <li>5.3. Total Plate Count of Prepared Fish Balls During Storage</li> </ul>	37- 37 38-40 38-39 40 40
<ul> <li>Kaw Fish</li> <li>5.2. Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Prepared Fish Balls</li> <li>5.2.1. Sensory Evaluation</li> <li>5.2.2. Biochemical Analysis of Prepared Fish Balls</li> <li>5.2.2.1. Assessment of Proximate Composition</li> <li>5.2.2.2. Determination of TVB-N Content of Prepared Fish Balls</li> <li>5.3. Total Plate Count of Prepared Fish Balls During Storage</li> <li>CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSIONS</li> </ul>	37-         37         38-40         38-39         40         40         41-42

REFERENCES	45-51
Appendix A	52-53
Appendix B	54-55
Photo Gallery	56-58
Brief Biography of the Author	59

### List of Tables

No.	Title	Page No.
1	Level of ingredients and their percentage (%) used for	22-23
	different fish balls preparation	
2	Scoring table for color test using sensory method	24
3	Scoring table for flavor test using sensory method	25
4	Scoring table for texture test using sensory method	25
5	Morphological characteristics of tigertooth	30
	croaker(Otolithes ruber)	
6	Results of sensory analysis during storage	31-32
7	Results of proximate composition analysis during storage	33

No.	Name	Page No.
1	Tigertooth Croaker(Otolithes ruber)	8
2	Study area map	17
3	Hot air oven	18
4	Lipid content determination	19
5	Protein content determination	20
6	Ash content determination	20
7	Procedure of surimi production	21
8	Meat bone separator	21
9	Procedure of fish ball preparation	23
10	Packaging of fish balls for storage	24
11	Sensory analysis of prepared fish balls	25
12	Total Plate Count of the prepared fish balls	27
13	Framework of research methodology	28
14	Proximate composition of raw fish	30
15	Changes of TVB-N content of prepared fish balls during storage period	34
16	Changes of TPC of prepared fish balls during storage period	35

### List of Figures

### List of Abbreviations

AOAC	Association of Official Analytical Chemists
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
FAO	Food and Agriculture Organization
DoF	Department of Fisheries
CFU	Colony Forming Unit
МТ	Million Tonnes
ТРС	Total Plate Count
TVB-N	Total Volatile Base Nitrogen

#### Abstract

The present study aimed to prepare ready-to-cook/fry fish ball from tigertooth croaker(Otolithes ruber) incorporating with various ingredients. Additionally, the quality and shelf life of prepared fish balls were investigated concerning sensory, chemical and microbial characteristics at 4°C after 7 days each. The experiment was conducted up to 21 days. The raw material exhibited good freshness and quality with a moisture content (78.86±0.23%), protein content (18.05±0.22%), lipid content (1.88±0.04%) and ash content (1.21±0.12%). After preparing surimi, four different types of fish balls were made using various ingredients at various amounts where 15% spices remain constant in all types of fish balls. The panelists evaluated the organoleptic qualities of the fish balls in terms of color, flavor, texture and overall acceptability. It was found that the fish balls treated with pea flour had excellent overall quality, while the fish balls treated with wheat and rice flour also showed good scores initially. The fish balls without any binding ingredients were deemed to be of poor quality. The organoleptic scores of all the types of fish ball slightly decreased within the storage period (21 days). The proximate analysis showed that fish ball without binding ingredients had higher moisture (77.95±0.10%) and protein content (14.04±0.08%) compared to others. In all types of fish balls the moisture content showed increasing trends whereas protein, lipid, and ash content showed decreasing trends within the storage period. TVB-N levels also increased significantly over time. Proliferation of microbes was observed during storage and TPC increased significantly on the 21st days of storage. The Total Plate Count(TPC) of fish balls increased significantly, reaching  $2.84 \times 10^6$  CFU/g for fish ball with pea flour,  $3.0 \times 10^6$ CFU/g for fish ball with wheat flour,  $3.3 \times 10^6$  CFU/g for fish ball with rice flour and  $3.51 \times 10^6$  CFU/g for fish ball without binding ingredients. Therefore, it revealed that fish ball with pea flour, fish ball with wheat flour and fish ball with rice flour were in acceptable condition up to 7 days of storage.

Keywords: Otolithes ruber, fish balls, quality, storage, shelf life

# <u>CHAPTER 1</u> INTRODUCTION

#### **CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION**

Fish is one of the most valuable commodities among various agricultural products. As a source of protein, fat and several vitamins, seafood especially fish has great nutritional potential. As fish is a perishable food commodity, decay is caused by enzymes, either from the fish itself or from microbes. Because of the increased water content, bacteria may proliferate and thrive more readily. Fish fat contains a lot of unsaturated fatty acids which can cause rancid odor by oxidizing fat content (Nurjanah et al., 2014). Therefore, it is essential to manage, process, and preserve fisheries goods with the goal of diversifying processed fishery products and extending their shelf life in addition to preventing damage to the fish. The croakers or jewfish are tropical demersal fish that live in fresh and salt water all over the world. They typically live at depths of less than 46 meters (150 feet) in sandy shorelines and estuaries. *Otolithes ruber* is a species of saltwater ray-finned fish that belongs to the croaker family, Sciaenidae. It is also referred to as the tigertooth croaker and the Indo-Pacific region is home to this species.

One of the fishery products that is heavily produced for additional processing in Asian nations is surimi. A refined form of fish flesh, surimi has unique technological properties that allow it to form gels and bind water and oils, making it a crucial component of many processed foods (Wasinnitiwong et al., 2022). Surimi is an intermediate product of minced fish that has been cleaned, refined and combined with cryoprotectants in order to achieve the right fish texture when cooked. Because of recent advancements in its manufacturing and use, surimi has emerged as one of the most popular fish paste products and a highly dynamic commodity in the Asian seafood market. Different kinds of surimi have been used as a source of protein in many nations to make surimi-based goods such as imitation crab sticks, fish cakes, fish balls, fish burgers, fish sausages and fish noodles (Park et al., 2013).

The process of planning, developing and launching a new product or refining an existing one to satisfy consumer demands, corporate objectives or industry trends is known as product development. Fish product development has gained increasing attention in both developed and developing nations due to the global demand for convenient, nutritious, and affordable food products. The desire for processed meals

that are easier to handle, store, and prepare is rising quickly, as seen by current marketing trends (Pagarkar et al., 2011). In Southeast Asia, fish balls are the most commonly consumed products made from surimi. Along with surimi, the usual ingredients for fish balls in Japan and some other Asian nations include water, flour, sugar, salt, and monosodium glutamate (MSG). While some other countries employ a range of protein additives and spices in their fish ball formulation, those markets do not use any flavors or protein additives.

A product's quality is determined by how well it performs, how dependable it is, how long it lasts, and how much it costs overall. High-quality products are essential for building customer trust, ensuring satisfaction and fostering brand loyalty. Quality assessment of such processed food is very important for guarding consumers' health and hygiene. Due to the efficient removal of lipids and proteolytic enzymes, the kind and state of the washing process used during surimi manufacture have a significant impact on the quality of surimi-based goods (Priyadarshini et al., 2017).

#### 1.1. Significance of the Study

According to FAO, (2020), vital amino acids, polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA), calcium, selenium, zinc, iodine, iron and vital vitamins A, B and D are all found in fish, which is a great source of high-quality protein with a high biological value (BV). It is known that, fish, as one of the primary sources of animal protein, is a perishable commodity due to the rapid onset of spoilage caused by bacterial activity and enzymatic reactions within the fish's body. Throughout the food supply chain, appropriate handling and processing methods are crucial to preventing spoiling and guaranteeing fish quality. By limiting and mitigating variables that cause quality deterioration and spoiling, these procedures seek to maintain fish quality and guarantee that it is fit for food until it reaches consumers (Andarwulan et al., 2011). By standardizing suitable, affordable, user-friendly and environmentally acceptable technology for turning such underutilized fish into delicious and profitable value-added meat products, the effective use of inexpensive fish in food might completely transform the fish business (Pagarkar et al., 2011).

A significant portion of fish landings in Bangladesh are caused by trash fish or inexpensive fish. In Southeast Asia, demersal fish species including croaker, threadfin bream, big-eye snapper and lizardfish that were formerly thought of as by-catch are mostly used in the manufacture of surimi. The majority of low-cost marine fishes (LMF) in Bangladeshi waters are small mesopelagic or pelagic species, such as clupeids, scads, anchovies and small croakers (Nowsad and Hoque, 2009). Hossain et al., (2019) reported that the Bay of Bengal in Bangladesh currently receives over 0.1 million metric tons of marine underused species annually, with 50% of those species being shrimp by-catch. The majority of these by-catch are dumped into the ocean, while a small percentage are landed for human consumption. Both privately owned and government-operated shrimp trawlers dump thousands of metric tons of unwanted species each year. Utilizing these underutilized, discarded fish as a rich source of inexpensive animal protein by developing various products for human consumption could pave the way to address the growing nation's animal protein shortage and generate foreign exchange, as the population continues to grow faster than fish production (Ahmed et al., 2000). The people may be introduced to these fishes through items made from surimi. Research on the suitability of these readily available, inexpensive fish species, such as their capacity to form gel and other associated traits, is required to use them in the manufacturing of surimi.

Because of its abundance and market value, *Otolithes ruber*, also referred to as the tigertooth croaker, is regarded as an important species in the fisheries economy, especially in the Indo-West Pacific region. It is frequently caught using gillnets and bottom trawls and greatly contributes to the livelihoods of coastal fishing communities. The most crucial functional criteria of high-quality surimi-based goods is their capacity to form gel. Croaker surimi has been used to create high-quality items because of its well-known capacity to generate a robust, extremely elastic gel. The gel-forming ability is crucial in product development across various industries because it directly impacts the texture, functionality, stability and overall performance of the product.

Consumers, especially those in cities, are becoming increasingly interested in food items that come in ready-to-eat or ready-to-cook forms, like burgers, sausages and fish balls. The desire for processed meals that are easier to handle, store and prepare is rising quickly, as seen by current marketing trends. This condition is caused by several factors, including the growing number of working women, a reasonable rise in income, education and knowledge of freshness, quality, nutrition, hygiene and health, among others. As a result, numerous fisheries products with a variety of flavors,

Chapter 1: Introduction

textures and looks have been developed (Pagarkar et al., 2011). Different value-added ingredients can alter the flavor of fish while also aiding in its preservation. As a result, people might enjoy the same thing in a variety of ways and to varying degrees (Chowdhury et al., 2017). Among them fish ball is one of them. According to Wang et al., (2022), fish balls are well-known ready-to-eat or fried items made from surimi that have had their bones removed and their fishy smells covered with a variety of spices and ingredients before being heated. For decades, they have been a popular snack in Bangladesh and other Asian nations (Zuraida and Budijanto, 2011). To assess the nutritional contribution of fish-based products, sensory and nutritional evaluations are necessary.

In this study, tigertooth croaker surimi was used as the primary ingredient for producing fish balls due to its excellent gel-forming ability, which is essential for achieving the desired texture in fish ball products. Given this quality, an effort was made to develop ready-to-cook/fry fish balls using tigertooth croaker. The objective of the study was to evaluate the quality of fish balls prepared from tigertooth croaker, focusing on their shelf life at 4°C. This evaluation included assessments of organoleptic, biochemical, and microbiological properties.

#### 1.2. Objectives of the Study

- 1. To prepare fish balls from tigertooth croaker fish
- 2. To assess the changes of organoleptic characteristics and proximate composition of prepared fish balls during refrigerated storage condition
- 3. To determine the changes of Total Plate Count of prepared fish balls during refrigerated storage condition

## CHAPTER 2

## **REVIEW OF LITERATURE**

#### **CHAPTER 2: REVIEW OF LITERATURE**

#### 2.1. Fisheries Resources of the Bay of Bengal

Through the resolution of maritime border disputes with neighboring states India and Myanmar, Bangladesh has been granted the right to 118,813 square kilometers in the Bay of Bengal, which includes its territorial sea and Exclusive Economic Zone. Considering the major river inlets and estuaries, which together make up a significant portion of the marine ecosystem, the total marine waters of Bangladesh are 121,110 square kilometer of which the shallow shelf sea and coastal waters make up roughly 35% and 20% of the total, respectively, with the remaining 45% located in deeper waters. One of Bangladesh's most vibrant and successful industries is fishing. It plays a crucial role in addressing protein deficiencies, providing jobs for jobless youth, facilitating foreign exchange, and boosting socioeconomic standing- the global debt accounts for 5.00% of national GDP and 30.81% of general agricultural GDP. In 2022–2024, fish and fish products accounted for 3.56% of total earnings, making them the second-largest exporters (Barua and Barua, 2024). But over time, inland fisheries have drastically decreased, and wetlands have also deteriorated. Overfishing and environmental degradation brought on by population oppression pose a threat to Bangladesh's fisheries (Barua et al., 2022).

Of the 214 million tons (MT) of fish produced in 2020, 157 MT were used directly for human consumption (FAO, 2022). Due to low-value discards, storage issues, short shelf life, and spoiling, 27% of all fish caught are typically wasted (FAO, 2022). In comparison to other animal protein sources, fish has the highest protein composition (about 57.2%), followed by beef (26%) and chicken meat (18.80%) (Wahyudi and Maharani, 2017). Because of their characteristics, fish with a high moisture content (around 80%) are more likely to deteriorate. Therefore, a processing step is needed to add value regarding flavor, aroma, texture, shape and nutrition.

#### 2.2. Overview of Jewfish

One of the biggest groups of significant fishes that are harvested from Bangladesh's Bay of Bengal (BoB) water is croakers, also known locally as Jewfish or Poa mash (Sabbir et al., 2021). According to Fanning et al., (2019), twenty croaker species belonging to twelve genera have been identified in Bangladesh's marine waters. The

#### Chapter 2: Review of literature

most common genus of croakers is *Johnius*. The Belanger's croaker (*Johnius belangerii*), the Spindle croaker (*Johnius elongates*), the Bearded croaker (*Johnius dussumieri*), the Lesser tiger-tooth croaker (*Otolithes cuvieri*), the Pama croaker (*Otolithoides pama*), the Greyfin croaker (*Pennahia anea*), and the Spotted croaker (*Protonibea diacanthus*) are the most prevalent croaker species.

A study found that, one of the main coastal fisheries resources in tropical and temperate waters are croakers, also known as sciaenids (family Sciaenidae) (Liting et al., 2022). In addition, its species count and geographic range make it one of the most varied perciform families. With 289 recognized species and 69 genera, the Sciaenidae family is extensively distributed worldwide (Parenti, 2020). Another study found that there are 66 genera and 286 recognized species of Sciaenids worldwide (Froese and Pauly, 2022). Larger sciaenids and lesser sciaenids (small and medium sized) are the two basic categories into which Indian sciaenid species can be divided biologically. The Sciaenid family, which includes Tigertooth croaker(*Otolithes ruber*) is one of the species caught in large quantities as commercial by-catch and also by artisanal fishers. Bottom trawls, submersible gill nets, and angling fishing are the primary fishing techniques (Farkhondeh et al., 2018). Numerous biology studies have been conducted on *O. ruber* fish in various nations worldwide.

#### 2.2.1. Distribution and Habitat of Tigertooth Croaker

The medium-sized tigertooth croaker(*Otolithes ruber*), is found in tropical, subtropical, and temperate waters, such as the Indian and Pacific Oceans, the Persian Gulf, the Oman Sea, China, and the Malayan archipelago (Brash and Fennessy, 2005). It is a fish that is indigenous to the Bay of Bengal and the Indian and Western Pacific Oceans. It can be found in brackish and marine environments over sand, mud, and rock substrates at depths ranging from 3 to 100 m (9.8 to 328.1 feet).



Figure 1: Tigertooth Croaker(*Otolithes ruber*)

#### 2.2.2. Biology of Tigertooth Croaker

As juveniles, *Otolithes ruber* eat on planktonic crustaceans close to the surface, and as adults, they hunt fish and other benthic invertebrates. Throughout its distribution, *Otolithes ruber* is caught as bycatch and in mixed species fisheries. The landed fish is either sold fresh or preserved by salting or curing. It has a brownish upper body with diagonal black streaks, and a silvery lower body with a gold luster. As a carnivorous animal, croakers eat a variety of creatures, including small fish, mollusks, polychaetes and crabs.

#### 2.3. Surimi Technology

#### 2.3.1. Introduction of Surimi

In Japanese, the word "surimi" literally means "ground fish meat" and it is widely recognized that frozen raw fish proteins are utilized to make a variety of surimi seafood. East Asian cuisines frequently use surimi, a food item that comes in a variety of sizes and shapes, from fish balls to crab sticks and other types of seafood mimic. The majority of the many different types of fish that are currently used as raw materials in the manufacturing of surimi are marine fish. The first surimi manufacturing facility was established in 1994, marking the beginning of surimi's history in India in the 1990s.

The Indian business "Gadre Marine" rose to become the world's third-largest surimi maker, shipping to 24 nations. This demonstrates India's capacity to produce surimi and items derived from it. Although there is now less need for these products in domestic markets, their demand is growing. Since consumers are shifting to other options, these straightforward and healthful products have a lot of potential in Indian marketplaces. Around 250,000 MT of Alaska pollock surimi, 40,000 MT of other cold-water fish surimi, 650,000 MT of tropical fish surimi, 60,000 MT of fresh water fish surimi and 10,000 MT of surimi from other fish species were among the more than one million MT of surimi produced worldwide in 2020 (Gueneeugues, 2021).

#### 2.3.2. Resources for Surimi Production

Fish species that are commercially viable for surimi production are distinguished by their volume abundance, price competitiveness and existing fishery situation (i.e., underutilized). Typically, almost 25% of the world's total surimi output comes from Alaska pollock, which is the most common cold-water white fish, mainly from the United States and Russia. The greatest fishery resources for surimi production are

tropical fish species, which account for about 60% of the world's surimi production. These species include threadfin bream, lizard fish, big eye snapper, ribbon fish, croaker and others (Gueneeugues, 2021). Yan et al., (2021) stated that, in addition to the collected sea fish species, China produces more than 200,000 MT of surimi each year from the cultivated freshwater fish silver carp. A number of new fish species are being investigated as surimi raw materials as a result of the advancement of new technology.

#### 2.3.3. Surimi Production and Quality

The main idea behind creating surimi is to take fish meat, remove any undesired parts (bones, scales, skin etc.), chop it, wash it and remove some of the water. During freezing and frozen storage, cryoprotectants are employed to prevent the denaturation of proteins. Given that freezing might result in denaturation and aggregation, this ingredient is necessary to guarantee the functional qualities of frozen surimi. One of the key features of premium surimi is its ability to gel, which allows it to mimic the texture of other seafood items. To produce high-quality surimi with a white color and a high gelling ability, fish mince is washed with a lot of fresh water during the production process to get rid of fat, water-soluble proteins (mostly heme proteins and proteases) and other contaminants (Park et al., 2013). Fish muscle proteins, more especially fish myofibrillar proteins, are refined during the surimi processing process while retaining an excellent gelling quality for frozen storage. Myofibrillar proteins, which include actin and myosin, are crucial for surimi gelation. The actomyosin ratio affects the cooperation of actin in gelation, even though myosin alone can create the gel. In gelation, myofibrillar proteins are denaturated by heat, which causes them to aggregate irreversibly and become cross-linked to create a three-dimensional network (Sun and Holley, 2011). Typical surimi processing stages include scaling (for tropical fish), heading, gutting, deboning, washing, dewatering, mixing with cryoprotectants, packaging and freezing.

Depending on the biological conditions of the fish, the ability of the muscle to create gel varies both within and within species. Age, season, sex, condition of death, freshness, fishing location etc. all contribute to diversity within the species. Numerous other characteristics, such as the mince's high fat content, the instability of the muscle proteins, the high proportion of dark to ordinary muscle, and the significant amount of sarcoplasmic protein, affect its ability to gel. A high muscle fat content reduces the gel-forming ability and prevents the production of mince products from non-fresh fish, even with the use of effective processing processes. Several intrinsic variables, including the presence of proteinases and transglutaminase, as well as the thermal denaturation and aggregation of muscle protein, typically have a significant impact on the quality of the surimi gel.

#### 2.4. Surimi-based Products in Southeast Asia

Due to consumers' increasing health consciousness and desire for a diet rich in nutrients, the consumption of fish and fish products is increasing daily. At the moment, value-added mince and surimi-based fish products could satisfy customers' current nutritional needs and support Bangladesh's fish processing industry. As previously said, surimi is an intermediary product from which a wide variety of products can be created, contingent upon the inventiveness, ingenuity, and expertise of those involved in this line. Products made from surimi are well-liked in many nations, including the US, Canada, China, Japan, Vietnam, Malaysia and Thailand. These nations are home to numerous manufacturing plants that create surimi-based products for the international market. Overall, surimi products are a popular and versatile ingredient that can be used in a wide range of dishes. The quality and features of surimi and surimi products are influenced by fish species, harvesting conditions or season and the freshness of the fish mince. The heating method, temperature, and rate may all affect the quality of surimi products. Fish balls, imitation crab meat, fish sausage and breaded fish sticks are just a few of the many fish-based cuisine items that may be made with surimi, an affordable protein source. Products made from surimi have grown in popularity recently because of its distinctive texture, low fat, low cholesterol, and high nutritional content (Yousefi and Moosavi-Nasab, 2014).

#### 2.4.1. Kamaboko

A type of classic Japanese seafood known as kamaboko, which is a homogenous protein gel, is used to symbolize a collection of traditional dishes made from the raw ingredients of surimi. It is also known as "fish cake." Fried kamaboko is known as Tenpura in West Japan and Satsuma Age in East Japan, whereas steamed kamaboko is known as Sumaki or Mushiita. Ryu et al., (2014) reported that kamaboko has high nutritional value. In essence, it is myofibrillar proteins in gel form, and the end products are tough and have a white look. The three fundamental procedures in

processing kamaboko are washing, combining with salt, and heating. The elastic texture of kamaboko called ashi, is one of its distinguishing features.

#### 2.4.2. Chikuwa

One of the surimi-based goods is chikuwa, which is made by seasoning, shaping with a bamboo rod and roasting at 130 to 180°C until the internal temperature reaches 75°C (Jia et al., 2018). Chikuwa is a type of gel-based fisheries product, and one crucial factor that might affect the product's quality is its texture. Low-quality chikuwa goods break easily when chewed. Consequently, the quality of chikuwa may be impacted by the fish meat used as raw materials to make surimi. The species of fish affect the texture of chikuwa (Cheng et al., 2014).

#### 2.4.3. Fish Ball

According to Wodi et al., (2019), meatballs are a popular snack that appeals to people of all ages since they may be sold with a variety of ingredients and shapes to pique consumers' attention. Typically, beef, chicken, and fish are the meats utilized as raw ingredients to make meatballs. Grouper, snapper, tilapia, mackerel, and milkfish are among the fish used to prepare meatballs. According to Zamili et al., (2020), the community has so far produced meatballs out of the very costly fish tilapia (*Tilapia mariae*) and mackerel (*Scomber scombrus*). According to the National Standardization Agency (2017), fishballs are processed fisheries goods made from minced fish or at least 40% surimi combined with flour and seasonings, then formed and cooked. Fish balls are common ready-to-eat or fried items made from surimi that are made by removing bones and using heat to cover off fishy smells (Wang et al., 2022).

Fish ball is a fish-based product in Southeast Asia such as Taiwan, the Philippines and China. Fish balls are known by different names in each country: Look Chin Pla in Thailand, Yu Huan in Singapore, Bebola Ikan in Malaysia and Indonesia, Nga Soke in Myanmar, and Bola Bola in the Philippines. In Bangladesh and other Asian countries, they have been a common snack for many years (Zuraida and Budijanto, 2011). Fish balls are typically served fried, with soups, or with noodle meals. Fish balls have historically been made from underused freshwater and marine fish species. Making fish balls from Jewish fish will boost harvest value, improve utilization status, and lessen post-harvest loss from washing mince or preparing surimi. Therefore, both fisherman and the nation may gain from using the excess production of croaker for fisheries food products. According to several studies, fish balls are a significant valueadded fish product made from mince or surimi (Affandi et al., 2019; Alkuraieef et al., 2020; Chowdhury et al., 2017). Fish balls are a well-liked and delicious value-added fish product among the "ready to eat" or "ready to cook" dishes (Dutta, 2009). Rapid urbanization, a rise in the number of working women (Akter et al., 2013) and rising consumer spending power have all contributed to a major shift in consumer tastes in recent years toward ready-to-eat foods (Hoque and Begum, 2016). To save time and energy, working people, as well as the younger generation of students and young adults, are becoming more interested in ready-to-eat foods (Akter et al., 2013). Regretfully, Bangladesh does not yet develop value-added fish products based on fish meat on a commercial basis. A lack of entrepreneurship, the shortage of raw materials, and the unpredictability of customer behavior make it impossible for Bangladesh to produce value-added fish products on a commercial scale, except of certain projects (Ejaz et al., 2009).

#### 2.4.3.1. Fish Species Used for Preparing Fish Ball

Numerous studies have been carried out to create value-added fish products, such as fish balls, from freshwater species: rohu (*Labeo rohita*) (Dutta, 2009), striped catfish (*Pangasianodon hypophthalmus*) (Akter et al., 2013), common carp (*Cyprinus carpio*) (Abdel-Aal et al., 2014), tilapia (*Oreochromis mossambicus*) (Mugale et al., 2015) and marine water species: sea catfish (*Tachysurus thalassinus*) (Nowsad et al., 2000), mosul bleak (*Alburnus mossulensis*) (Duman and Peksezer, 2016), Spanish mackerel (*Scomberomoru guttatus*) (Tee and Siow, 2017), Eastern little tuna (*Euthynnus affinis*) (Affandi et al., 2019), Indian mackerel (*Rastrelliger kanagurta*) (Alkuraieef et al., 2020). A fish ball was made by Hoque et al., (2007) using mince combined with sea cat fish (*Tachysurus thalassinus*), skipjack tuna (*Sarda orientalis*), horse mackerel (*Megalaspis cordyla*), jeweled shad (Ilisha filigera) and marine red jewfish (*Johnius argentatus*).

#### 2.5. Importance of Studying Quality Evaluation

Fish deteriorates quickly. Fish spoilage happens instantly because of endogenous flesh enzymes. Nevertheless, at low temperatures, these enzymes become less active (Gandotra et al., 2012). Food preservation is necessary to extend its shelf life and maintain its flavor, texture, and nutritional content. As a result, food preservation

techniques that are optimized must keep food from being harmed by microbes without sacrificing its nutritious content or quality (Ghaly et al., 2010).

To assess the nutritional contribution of fish-based products, sensory and nutritional evaluations are necessary. High-quality fish balls should be white, have a soft yet elastic feel, and not smell like fish. Fish balls and other surimi products must typically be transported and stored at or below -18°C, which results in high energy expenses. Additionally, proteins lose their biological value, digestibility and utilization when they are frozen and thawed (Yi et al., 2011). Lipid oxidation and microbiological growth have been identified as two significant variables contributing to the degradation of surimi products' quality and reduction in shelf life during refrigerated storage because of their unique handling and nutritional properties.

#### 2.6. Storage Condition and Shelf Life of the Fish Ball

The shelf life of food is a crucial fact that needs to be understood. Food shelf life is measured by changes in sensory attribution, and microbiological, and chemical deterioration (Hashim et al., 2019). Furthermore, items made from surimi are susceptible to microbial contamination while being stored. Adding additional ingredients with a high antioxidant capacity is a feasible way to improve the nutritional qualities and shelf life of fish balls. Food must be preserved to extend its shelf life and maintain its flavor, texture, and nutritional content. Therefore, food preservation techniques must be adjusted to keep food from being harmed by microbes while preserving its nutritional content and quality. By creating unfavorable conditions that slow down microbial development and the metabolic breakdown of fish muscle, freezing can extend the shelf life of fish products (Gandotra et al., (2012). By creating unfavorable conditions that slow down microbial development and the metabolic breakdown of fish muscle, freezing can extend the shelf life of fish products (Gandotra et al., 2012). The majority of consumers favor fish products with a longer shelf life and higher nutritional content, and freezing makes it difficult to maintain the freshness of fish (Viji et al., 2015). The shelf life of fish balls stored in unrefrigerated, unprotected bamboo baskets is only two days.

#### 2.7. Microbiological Status of Surimi-based Products

The microbiological quality of fisheries products can be impacted by the implementation of sanitation and hygiene requirements throughout processing. Bacteria like *Pseudomonas*, *Vibrio*, *Serratia*, *Listeria* and *Micrococcus* frequently

cause the microbiological growth of fish and fish products, which leads to fish deterioration. decreased nutritional value, and decreased sensory scores (Abdollahzadeh et al., 2016). The Total Plate Count (TPC) of fish balls refers to the total number of viable (live) bacteria in a given amount of the product, typically measured in colony-forming units per gram (CFU/g). It is a standard microbiological test used to assess the overall bacterial load, which can indicate freshness, hygiene, and potential spoilage. The internationally recommended microbiological safety criteria assigned to ready-to-eat fishery products is also at 6 log CFU/g (ICMSF 1986). The main disadvantage of fish ball products is that they quickly decompose if they are not handled properly. Besides the role of putrefactive bacteria, pathogenic bacteria can easily contaminate fish ball products if the handling during processing and distribution is not carried out hygienically. Due to the comparatively short shelf life of fish ball 4-5 days at about 5°C storage, the products are designed for immediate delivery. According to Alkuraieef et al., (2020), reducing the humidity and increasing the amount of filler material (rice, potatoes) can also inhibit microbial growth by lowering the water activity required for bacterial growth and decreasing the protein percentage. The addition of additional ingredients, such as spices and garlic, increases the inhibitory effectiveness of these ingredients against the growth of numerous bacteria.

## **CHAPTER 3**

## **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### **CHAPTER 3: MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### 3.1. Collection of Raw Materials

Fish samples were collected from Sabrang Bazar, local market, Teknaf, Chattogram (20°50'1" N and 92°18'25" E), Bangladesh. Collected samples were packed carefully in polythene bags, transported in an insulated box with ice layers, and brought to the Nutrition and Processing Lab at Chattogram Veterinary and Animal Sciences University, Chattogram, Bangladesh.



Figure 2: Study area map

3.2. Determination of the Proximate Composition of Raw Fish

#### **3.2.1. Sample Preparation**

The collected samples were ground for proximate composition analysis in the laboratory. Three replications were used during the determination of proximate composition for each sample. Samples were analyzed according to AOAC methods (AOAC, 2012).

#### 3.6.2. Determination of Moisture

The idea is that when the sample is dried in an oven to a fixed weight, the moisture is measured by the weight decrease. In this study, moisture content was determined by oven drying method (AOAC, 2012). At first, the empty crucible was sterilized into hot air oven. The empty crucible was then cooled, and the weight of the empty crucible was taken. Then, about 3 g of each sample was weighed and put into a

crucible. Then, the sample with crucible was placed into the chamber of the dry oven, and set time for overnight (12 hours) at 105. After that, the sample was put into a desiccator up to cooling. After cooling, the final weight of the sample with the crucible was taken, and moisture content was determined by using the following formula-

Moisture content (%) =  $\frac{\text{Weight of wet material(g)} - \text{Weight of dry material(g)}}{\text{Weight of wet material(g)}} \times 100$ 



Figure 3: Hot air oven

#### 3.6.3. Determination of Lipid

Lipid content was determined by using Soxhlet apparatus (Model: RD 40, Food ALYT) recommended by AOAC (2012). At first, sterilization of empty beaker was done into hot air oven and switch on the chiller 1 and then 2. The work was started when the temperature got below 12°C. Then weight of the empty beaker was taken and marked the beaker. After that, about 2g of each ground sample was taken with the help of foil paper and then taken into thimble paper. The thimble paper was set under the magnetic holder by a magnetic ring and lifted it up. Then, 70ml of diethyl ether was taken in the marked beaker and screwed the beaker with solvent under the condenser and opened the stopcock vertical position. The solvent was heated until it boiled, allowing the vapor to rise into the condenser, where it cooled and condensed back into liquid form, dripping over the sample. This process enables the acetyl ether to wash over the solid sample repeatedly, extracting the lipids through continuous

#### Chapter 3: Materials and methods

recycling of the solvent over several hours. Once extraction was complete, the solvent containing the dissolved lipids was collected for further analysis. This method is essential for assessing the nutritional value and quality of food products, and the results are typically documented and illustrated in Figure 4, showcasing the Soxhlet apparatus setup and extraction process.

Formula for determination of lipid:

Lipid content (%) =  $\frac{\text{Weight of lipid (g)}}{\text{Weight of sample (g)}} \times 100$ 



Figure 4: Lipid content determination

#### 3.6.4. Determination of Protein

The crude protein of the fish was determined by Micro-Kjedahl method (AOAC, 2012).

a) Digestion compact system (DK 20/26, VELP scientifica)

b) Distillation system (Model: UDK 129, VELP scientifica)

Protein determination was done by following three different steps-

- i. Digestion: Initially, 4g of catalyst and 5ml of concentrated H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> were added to the digestion tube containing roughly 0.3g of ground material. After that, the tube was inserted into the digestion unit and allowed to digest for half an hour. After digestion, the digestion tube was cooled at room temperature for 30 minutes and then 25mL distilled water in the digestion tube.
- Distillation: After that, 10ml mixed indicator was taken in the conical flask of the distillation unit, and taken 25ml NaOH (white pipe) and distilled water (black pipe) were in the below pipe of the distillation unit.
- iii. Titration: Finally, the sample was titrated with 0.2N HCl.

Total nitrogen was calculated by using the following formula-

Nitrogen (%) =  $\frac{(A-B) \times \text{Normality of acid} \times \text{Milli equivalent weight of N}_2 (0.014)}{\text{Weight of sample (g)}} \times 100$ 

Where,

A= ml of titrant of sample

B= ml of titrant of blank

Percentage (%) of crude protein = Nitrogen (%)  $\times$  6.25



**Digestion unit** 

unit Distillation unit Titration unit Figure 5: Protein content determination

#### 3.6.5. Determination of Ash

Ash content was determined by ignition of samples in a muffle furnace (Model: LHMF 100A, LABNICS Equipment) (AOAC, 2012). Firstly, the empty crucible was sterilized into a hot air oven and then cooled the empty crucible and taken weight of empty crucible. Then, about 3g of each ground sample was taken into a pre-weighed crucible and placed into the chamber of muffle furnace for 5hours at 550°C. After that, the sample with the crucible was placed in the desiccator and weighed. Finally, the percentage of ash content was calculated by using the following formula-

Ash content (%) =  $\frac{\text{Weight (g) of ash}}{\text{Weight (g) of sample}} \times 100$ 



Figure 6: Ash content determination

#### 3.3. Preparation of Surimi

Surimi production began with the process of eviscerating and cleaning the fish from all types of dirt. The head and entrails of the fish were removed and washed. Then the removal of scales and the separation of fish meat was done mechanically using a meat bone separator. The resulting mashed meat was dark in color because it still contained fat, residual blood and other sarcoplasmic proteins. The mashed meat was then washed to separate these components, using clean cold water with a volume of water 4 times the volume of mashed meat. During washing, NaCl was added to facilitate the removal of water at a later stage. The water that was still contained in the surimi after washing was removed as much as possible by pressing the mashed meat in a filter cloth. After that cryoprotectants (4% Sucrose, 4% Sorbitol) were used to inhibit the protein denaturation process during freezing and frozen storage. This surimi was packed in polythene bag and stored in cold storage at -18°C for further use.







Figure 8: Meat bone separator

#### 3.4. Preparation of Fish Balls

Four different types of fish balls were made. The percentage of spices in each sample was 15% and remained constant throughout. All the ingredients were weighed accurately showed in Table 1. Firstly, 60% surimi (150g) and required amount of salt were taken in a mixture and mixed for 5 minutes. To make dough, more weighed components, the necessary amount of water, and salt were added after five minutes. The dough was prepared and formed into small balls. For 10-15 minutes, the prepared fish balls were submerged in boiling water until they floated.

 Table 1: Level of ingredients and their percentage (%) used for different fish

 balls preparation

Ingredients	Fish ball with	Fish ball with	Fish ball with	Fish ball
	pea flour	wheat flour	rice flour	without
				ingredients
Surimi	150g	150g	150g	150g
Onion	15g	15g	15g	15g
Garlic	10g	10g	10g	10g
Ginger	7.5g	7.5g	7.5g	7.5g
Salt	7.5g	7.5g	7.5g	7.5g
Chilli	2g	2g	2g	2g
Egg white	20ml	20ml	20ml	20ml
Oil	5ml	5ml	5ml	5ml
Cumin	0.75g	0.75g	0.75g	0.75g
MSD	0.75g	0.75g	0.75g	0.75g
White	1.25g	1.25g	1.25g	1.25g
pepper				
Pea flour	63g	-	-	-
Wheat	-	63g	-	-

flour

Rice flour

63g



4. Boiling 5. Cooling



#### Figure 9: Procedure of fish ball preparation

#### 3.5. Packaging and Storage of Prepared Fish Balls

After preparing fish balls, the products were cooled properly to maintain their shape and stored to maintain their quality and safety. Firstly, boiled fish balls were allowed to cool down using ice to prevent the loss of their original texture. After that, the water from the fish balls was removed by using clean tissue paper and then they were carefully transferred into an airtight polythene bag. After sealing the bag properly, fish balls were kept in chilled storage (4°C) to study the shelf-life attributes. The storage studies included sensory, biochemical and microbiological evaluation of four different types of fish balls at 7-days of intervals of 21 days.
#### Chapter 3: Materials and methods



### Figure 10: Packaging of fish balls for storage 3.6. Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of the Prepared Fish Balls

#### 3.6.1. Sensory Analysis

A ten-person panel of teachers, students, and employees from Chattogram Veterinary and Animal Sciences University's Department of Fishing and Post-Harvest Technology evaluated the items' sensory qualities. Scores were used from 10 to 1. **Table 2: Scoring table for color test using sensory method** (Shikha et.al., 2019)

Score	Description	Comment
8 to 10	Contents appropriately colored (bright brown)	Excellent
6 to 7	Contents generally acceptable colored (brown/white)	Very good
4 to 5	Contents moderately colored (grayish)	Good
1 to 3	Contents considerably discolored (dark gray)	Poor

Chapter 3: Materials and methods

Score	Description	Comment
8 to 10	Contents have no abnormal odor and have a very good characteristic flavor and seasoning	Excellent
6 to 7	Contents have no abnormal odor, flavor and seasoning, satisfactory flavor	Very good
4 to 5	Contents have slightly raw or scorched odor or flavor; seasoning seems to be somewhat inadequate	Good
1 to 3	Contents have strong abnormal odor and a poor flavor	Poor

Table 3: Scoring table for flavor test using sensory method (Shikha et.al., 2019)

#### Table 4: Scoring table for texture test using sensory method (Shikha et.al., 2019)

Score	Description	Comment
8 to 10	Hard, highly elastic	Excellent
6 to 7	Moderately hard and elastic	Very good
4 to 5	Slightly soft and elastic	Good
1 to 3	Soft and broken, no elasticity	Poor



Figure 11: Sensory analysis of prepared fish balls

#### 3.6.2. Biochemical Analysis of the Prepared Fish Balls

#### 3.6.2.1. Assessment of Proximate Composition

The proximate composition of fish balls, including their moisture content, ash content, crude protein content, and crude lipid content, was examined. The composition was examined following the Association of Official Analytical Chemists' standard operating procedure (AOAC, 2012).

#### **3.6.2.2.** Determination of Total Volatile Base Nitrogen (TVB-N)

According to the standards set by the Association of Official Analytical Chemists (AOAC, 2012), estimating total volatile bases-with a special emphasis on volatile nitrogen compounds is a crucial analytical process used to evaluate the quality and freshness of food. First, 25g of the sample was weighed and put into a conical flask with 50ml of 7.5% trichloroacetic acid (TCA), which aids in the extraction of volatile nitrogen compounds. After homogenizing the mixture, the liquid extract was separated from the solid residues using Whatmann filter paper. A second conical flask was filled with 25 ml of 4% boric acid and a few drops of methyl red indicator after 25 ml of the filtered extract was moved to a distillation tube. To establish alkaline conditions and enable the distillation of volatile bases into the boric acid solution, 30 milliliters of 10% sodium hydroxide (NaOH) was added throughout the three-minute distillation process. Following distillation, sulfuric acid (H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>) was added to the resultant solution until the methyl red indicator changed color, indicating that the reaction had reached its endpoint. The amount of sulfuric acid used is then utilized to compute the total volatile nitrogen.

Total Volatile Base Nitrogen was calculated by using the following formula-

TVB-N (mg/100g) = 
$$\frac{V \times N \times 100 \times 14}{W}$$

Where,

V=volume (ml) H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> used for the sample.

N=normality of H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>.

W= Weight of sample.

#### 3.6.3. Total Plate Count of Fish Balls

10g of the fish ball was first aseptically weighed and combined with 90ml of physiological saline in a homogenizer to create a homogenous sample. 9ml of physiological saline was used to create serial decimal dilutions in order to get ready

#### Chapter 3: Materials and methods

for bacterial counting, which produced serial dilutions of  $10^1$ ,  $10^2$ ,  $10^3$ ,  $10^4$ ,  $10^5$  and  $10^6$ . For the spread plate technique, 0.1 ml of inoculum from each dilution was poured onto Plate Count Agar (PCA) plates and dispersed evenly with sterile glass bits. Then the plates were incubated at 37°C for 48 hours to allow bacterial colonies to develop. All microbiological tests results were expressed as the colony forming units per gram (CFU/g).



Sample preparation

**Bacterial colony** 

**Colony counting** 

#### Figure 12: Total Plate Count of the prepared fish balls

#### 3.7. Statistical Analysis

Analysis of variance was performed on the collected data (ANOVA). A difference was considered significant if it was less than 0.05. The SPSS software, version 30.0.0(172), was used to perform statistical analyses.

# Selection of Title and Objective Selection of Study Area Preparation of Procedures for Data Collection Data Collection Data Analysis Findings of the Study Thesis Writing

#### 3.8. Overview of Research Methodology

Figure 13: Framework of research methodology

# CHAPTER 4 RESULTS

#### **CHAPTER 4: RESULTS**

#### 4.1. Analysis of the Morphological and Biochemical Composition of Raw Fish

The overall quality of tigertooth croaker(*Otolithes ruber*) fish used in this study as raw materials was good freshness, characterized by a good appearance, a natural fishy odor and a firm, elastic texture. The fish had  $78.86\pm0.23\%$  moisture,  $18.05\pm0.22\%$  protein, lipid at  $1.88\pm0.04\%$  lipid and  $1.21\pm0.12\%$  ash.

 Table 5. Morphological characteristics of tigertooth croaker (Otolithes ruber)

Characteristics	Raw fish
Total length (cm)	22.57±0.45
Standard length (cm)	19.43±0.4
Weight (g)	241.67±7.64
Organoleptic characteristics	Color is silvery, natural fishy odor,
	firm and elastic
Freshness	Good

The mean values of three replications  $\pm$  SD are used to represent all the values.



Figure 14: Proximate composition of raw fish

Chapter 4: Results

#### 4.2. Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Prepared Fish Balls

#### 4.2.1. Sensory Analysis During the Storage Period

The sensory evaluation of prepared four different types of fish balls was evaluated by a testing panel to assess the consumer's acceptability. During storage at 4°C, it was discovered that the various ingredients affected the fish balls' color, flavor, texture, and general acceptance. Table 6 displays the average results for the various fish balls' color, flavor, texture, and overall acceptance. The fish balls prepared with pea flour at 4°C temperature exhibited significant deterioration, with color scores declining from 8.67 to 7.28 which changes bright brown to light brown over time, flavor falling from 8.80 to 2.03 which experienced a very good characteristics flavor to strong abnormal and poor flavor by day 21 and texture dropping from 8.07 to 6.23 which converts hard, highly elastic texture to moderately hard texture. Overall quality decreases from 8.51 to 4.04.

Similarly, the fish balls containing wheat flour maintained higher scores, starting at 8.33 for color and ending at 7.12, 8.1 to 1.8 for flavor, and 8.6 to 6.03 for texture with overall acceptability of 8.34 to 4.01 across the storage period. Fish balls treated with rice flour showed also good scores initially, and the values also decreased with the storage period. On the other hand, the sensory evaluation scores of fish balls without binding additives were generally lower than those of other samples. Therefore, the overall acceptability of fish ball containing pea flour was more preferable to the panelists among the other samples at a 5% level of significance. During the storage period, all attributes of all samples decreased significantly.

Sample	Storage		Sensor	y attributes	
	time (Days)	Color	Flavor	Texture	<b>Overall</b> acceptability
	0	8.67±0.58ª	8.80±0.20ª	8.07±0.06ª	8.51±0.27 <sup>a</sup>
Fish ball	7	8.47±0.06 <sup>b</sup>	8.10±0.10 <sup>b</sup>	7.93±0.06 <sup>b</sup>	8.17±0.06 <sup>b</sup>
with pea flour	14	7.36±0.21°	2.93±0.06°	6.93±0.06°	5.54±0.11°
	21	$7.08{\pm}0.06^{d}$	$2.03{\pm}0.06^{d}$	6.10±0.11°	$4.04{\pm}0.04^{d}$

Table 6: Results of the sensory analysis during storage

Chapter 4: Results

	0	8.33±0.29ª	8.1±0.10 <sup>a</sup>	8.6±0.10 <sup>a</sup>	8.34±0.16 <sup>a</sup>
Fish ball	7	$8.07 \pm 0.06^{b}$	$8.07 \pm 0.06^{b}$	$8.07 \pm 0.06^{b}$	$7.72{\pm}0.05^{b}$
with wheat	14	7.21±0.10°	2.77±0.06°	6.93±0.06°	5.53±0.07°
noui	21	$7.02{\pm}0.26^d$	$1.8 \pm 0.10^{d}$	$6.03{\pm}0.06^{d}$	$4.01 \pm 0.14^{d}$
	0	8.53±0.06 <sup>a</sup>	8.03±0.06 <sup>a</sup>	8.13±0.06 <sup>a</sup>	8.3±0.03 <sup>a</sup>
Fish ball	7	$8.07 \pm 0.06^{b}$	$7.97 {\pm} 0.06^{b}$	$8.03{\pm}0.06^{b}$	$8.02{\pm}0.04^{b}$
with rice flour	14	$7.23\pm0.10^{\circ}$	2.77±0.06°	6.83±0.15°	5.5±0.10°
noui	21	$7.02{\pm}0.26^{d}$	$1.8\pm 0.06^d$	$5.97{\pm}0.06^{d}$	$4.02{\pm}0.14^{d}$
Fish ball	0	6.57±0.12ª	4.93±0.06 <sup>a</sup>	4.43±0.06 <sup>a</sup>	5.48±0.08ª
without	7	$6.07 \pm 0.06^{b}$	4.14±0.13 <sup>b</sup>	4.23±0.06 <sup>b</sup>	4.81±0.08 <sup>b</sup>
ingreutents	14	5.73±0.06°	2.93±0.06°	3.97±0.06°	3.98±0.02°
	21	$5.47{\pm}0.15^{d}$	$1.1 {\pm}~ 0.06^{d}$	$3.52{\pm}0.06^d$	$3.92{\pm}0.05^{d}$

The mean values of three replications  $\pm$  SD are used to represent all the values. Tukey-HSD test, one-way ANOVA, and different superscripts (a-d) in the same row indicate significant differences in the sensory characteristics of the different samples (p<0.05).

#### 4.2.2. Biochemical Analysis of Prepared Fish Balls During the Storage 4.2.2.1. Analysis of Proximate Composition

The data (Table 7) provided a detailed analysis of the changes in the proximate composition of prepared fish balls.

The biochemical composition of all fish ball samples focusing on moisture, protein, lipid and ash content stored at 4°C over 21 days showed a significant difference. The fish balls prepared with pea flour, moisture content increased from 69.36% to 70.99%, while protein levels declined from 12.51% to 12.06%. Lipid and ash content also decreased from 3.08% to 2.54% and 1.92% to 1.13%. Similarly, the moisture content of the other three samples showed an increasing trend over the storage period. Conversely, the protein, lipid and ash content decreased gradually over the 21-day storage period.

Sample	Storage	Proximate composition				
	time (Days)	Moisture (%)	Protein (%)	Lipid (%)	Ash (%)	
	0	69.3±0.03 <sup>d</sup>	12.5±0.03ª	3.08±0.04ª	1.92±0.05ª	
Fish ball	7	$69.9 \pm 0.05^{\circ}$	12.2±0.02 <sup>ab</sup>	2.98±0.01ª	1.49±0.03 <sup>b</sup>	
with pea flour	14	70.5±0.11 <sup>b</sup>	$12.2 \pm 0.02^{bc}$	$2.75 \pm 0.04^{b}$	1.24±0.04°	
noui	21	70.9±0.06 <sup>a</sup>	12.0±0.05°	2.54±0.04°	1.13±0.04°	
	0	70.5±0.04 <sup>d</sup>	11.4±0.05 <sup>a</sup>	$3.69 \pm 0.04^{a}$	$1.95 \pm 0.05^{a}$	
Fish ball	7	71.0±0.04°	11.2±0.04 <sup>b</sup>	$3.59{\pm}~0.02^{\text{b}}$	$1.68 \pm 0.04^{b}$	
with wheat	14	71.7±0.08 <sup>b</sup>	11.1±0.05°	$3.43 \pm 0.02^{\circ}$	$1.26\pm0.04^{\circ}$	
nour	21	72.1±0.06ª	$10.9{\pm}0.04^{d}$	$3.29{\pm}0.02^{d}$	1.15±0.04°	
	0	$69.7 \pm 0.12^{d}$	$11.8 \pm 0.06^{a}$	$3.77 \pm 0.08^{a}$	$1.85 \pm 0.04^{a}$	
Fish ball	7	$70.3 \pm 0.12^{\circ}$	$11.7 \pm 0.09^{b}$	$3.52{\pm}0.04^{b}$	1.75±0.03 <sup>b</sup>	
with rice	14	$70.7 \pm 0.09^{b}$	11.6±0.04 <sup>b</sup>	$3.35{\pm}0.05^{b}$	1.64±0.02°	
nour	21	71.3±0.05ª	11.4±0.03°	3.13±0.02°	$1.48 \pm 0.02^{d}$	
Fish ball	0	$77.9 \pm 0.10^{d}$	14.0±0.08ª	2.39±0.04ª	1.61±0.04ª	
without ingredients	7	78.6±0.65°	13.9±0.08 <sup>b</sup>	2.13±0.05 <sup>b</sup>	1.53±0.03 <sup>ab</sup>	
gi curciitis	14	79.1±0.11 <sup>b</sup>	$13.7 \pm 0.09^{bc}$	1.88±0.02°	$1.47 \pm 0.03^{bc}$	
	21	$79.7{\pm}0.06^{a}$	13.6±0.09°	$1.51 \pm 0.01^{d}$	1.39±0.01°	

Table 7: Results of proximate composition analysis during storage

The mean values of three replications  $\pm$  SD are used to represent all the values. Tukey-HSD test, one-way ANOVA, and different superscripts (a-d) in the same row indicate significant differences in the proximate composition of the different samples (p<0.05).

#### 4.2.2.2. Determination of TVB-N Content of Prepared Fish Balls

The TVB-N values of all treatments were found to be significantly increased with the storage period shown in Figure 15.

The TVB-N value of fish ball using pea flour was  $2.77\pm0.04$  initially, as time progressed, it increased gradually and after 21 days of storage, it reached  $7.79\pm0.04$ . The TVB-N value of fish ball containing wheat flour was  $2.49\pm0.01$  initially, and it reached to  $7.95\pm0.01$  after 21 days of storage. For the fish balls treated with rice flour, the TVB-N value was  $2.33\pm0.03$  initially, which was up to  $7.7\pm0.03$  after 21 days of storage. The lowest TVB-N value was found in fish balls without binding ingredients initially at  $1.65\pm0.03$  and it touched the value of  $5.53\pm0.02$  after 21 days of storage. The data were placed in Figure 15.



Figure 15: Changes of TVB-N content of prepared fish balls during storage period

#### 4.2.3. Total Plate Count of Prepared Fish Balls During Storage

The values of Total Plate Count (TPC) shown in Figure (16) of all types of fish balls were found to be significantly increased with the storage period.

To track the microbiological load in four distinct kinds of fish balls while they were being stored at 4°C, the Total Plate Count was calculated every seven days. Initially the lowest value of Total Plate Count was found in fish ball with pea flour. The value was ranged from  $1.09 \times 10^4$  to  $2.84 \times 10^6$  CFU/g during the 21-day storage period. The

Chapter 4: Results

value of Total Plate Count in fish balls made with wheat flour recorded  $1.17 \times 10^4$  CFU/g to  $3.1 \times 10^6$  CFU/g. The fish ball containing rice flour obtained the Total Plate Count from  $1.22 \times 10^4$  CFU/g to  $3.3 \times 10^6$  CFU/g after 21 days of storage. For the fish ball without binding ingredients, the value was  $2.8 \times 10^4$  CFU/g and ended with  $3.51 \times 10^6$  CFU/g.



Figure 16: Changes of TPC of prepared fish balls during storage period

Therefore, microbiological examination, biochemical composition and sensory quality features showed that the fish balls were in acceptable conditions for 7 days and started deteriorating onward.

# <u>CHAPTER 5</u> DISCUSSIONS

#### **CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSIONS**

#### 5.1 Analysis of the Morphological and Biochemical Composition of Raw Fish

In general, raw material freshness is crucial since long-term storage before freezing lowers fish muscle's product quality and storage stability. The assessment of tigertooth croaker fish signified a number of important quality and freshness indicators that were essential to customer satisfaction and safety. The fish's average length and weight were in line with what was expected for its species. A firm texture and a silvery appearance were indicative of acceptable quality. Fish quality, nutritional value, physiological condition and habitat are all predicted by the chemical makeup of their flesh (Ravichandran et al., 2011). Proximate analysis confirmed its nutritional value, revealing a moisture content of 78.86%, protein level of 18.05%, lipid content of 1.88% and ash content of 1.21% (Likhar et al., 2022).

#### 5.2. Evaluation of Quality and Shelf Life of Prepared Fish Balls

The quality and shelf life of the jew fish balls were determined by comparing the people acceptance and changes in biochemical and microbial load of those fish ball after production and after 21 days of production.

#### 5.2.1. Sensory Evaluation

The most reliable test for processed fish products is sensory evaluation, which can be used to create a substantial-quality index. Panel acceptability is correlated with differences in sensory qualities.

This study provided a significant data about how the sensory characteristics were altered during 4°C storage temperature. In the opinion of the panelists, fish ball with pea flour, wheat flour and rice flour had a pleasing brown appearance initially that was bright and shiny overall. The fish balls without binding ingredients did not show good scores for organoleptic characteristics may be due to not using any binding agents. When it came to texture, the fish balls made with wheat flour were hard and highly elastic followed by the fish ball made with pea flour, fish balls made with rice flour than the ones made without binding ingredients. The texture of the fish ball without binding ingredients was nonetheless firm and elastic. As per Pramuditya and Yuwono, (2014), the fish balls' content, production method and heating duration, might impact their texture. The results obtained from the present study are more or less in agreement with Yi et al., (2011) where meat products' look and color scores declined as storage times for Collichthys fish balls increased.

#### 5.2.2. Biochemical Analysis of Prepared Fish Balls

#### 5.2.2.1. Assessment of Proximate Composition

The analysis's findings demonstrated that the proximate composition of the fish balls was significantly impacted by the changes in the type of components and storage duration during 21 days. All fish ball samples showed significant differences in moisture, protein, lipid and ash content which were almost similar to the data reported by Kolekar and Pagarkar (2013). The results showed that the contents of catla fish balls in curry stored in refrigerated storage varied somewhat in terms of moisture (68.12 to 66.75%), protein (15.73 to 14.26%), lipid (8.75 to 11.05%) and ash (3.18 to 3.85%) at the start and finish of the storage period.

One of the criteria that determines a food product's quality is its moisture content, which also dictates how durable the food or food product is. A number of factors, such as the raw materials and processing method, influence the moisture level of fish balls, which in turn impacts the quality of the final product. The moisture content of fish balls was significantly impacted by the various additives and storage duration in the current study (P<0.05). The fish balls with pea flour in this trial had a somewhat lower moisture content than the others. Over the storage duration, the moisture content of all varieties of fish balls kept at 4°C increased. Another investigation revealed a similar pattern in moisture content where the moisture content of fish balls rose from 64% on the first week of storage to 75% on the twenty-first week (Ninan et al., 2008).

The addition of substances differed the protein level significantly from one another. The average protein content of fish balls without binding additives was  $14.04\pm0.08\%$ . When pea-flour, rice flour and wheat flour were added to fish balls, the protein content decreased to  $12.51\pm0.03\%$ ,  $11.86\pm0.06\%$  and  $11.42\pm0.05\%$  respectively. This study showed slight decreased in protein content for all types of fish balls throughout the storage period of 21 days. The results obtained from the present study are more or less in agreement with Shikha et al., (2019). This may be due to the quantity of component used and the moisture content can also affect the protein content. Proteins' oxidative stability may be impacted by the reduction in protein concentration brought on by frozen storage, which could impact their ability to retain water (Alkuraieef et al., 2020). The amount of protein in meatballs can be influenced by enzyme activity and

microbial activity. Protein denaturation will be accelerated by bacterial growth, resulting in a drop in protein levels.

The lipid content was significantly changed (P<0.05) with the addition of ingredients at various concentrations over the period of 21 days of storage. Fish balls with an addition of rice flour had a higher lipid content compared to others which had a  $3.77\pm0.08\%$  lipid content. Fish balls without binding ingredients had higher fat content than fish balls with the addition of binding ingredients which had a  $2.39\pm0.04\%$  fat content. During the storage period, on 21st day significant decrease (p<0.05) in lipid content was recorded which was reduced from  $2.39\pm0.04\%$  to  $1.51\pm0.01\%$  in fish ball without binding ingredients,  $3.08\pm0.04\%$  to  $2.54\pm0.04\%$  in fish ball with pea-flour,  $3.69\pm0.04\%$  to  $3.29\pm0.02\%$  in fish balls with wheat flour and,  $3.77\pm0.08\%$  to  $3.13\pm0.02\%$  in ball with rice flour. This may be due to unsaturated fatty acids in fats can undergo oxidative degradation even at low temperatures, leading to the breakdown of fat molecules. The oxidation process may produce peroxides, aldehydes, and other compounds that effectively reduce the measurable fat content.

The amount of inorganic material left over after combustion is known as the ash content. The amount of ash in a material is correlated with its mineral composition.

As the storage days went by, the average amount of ash in each kind of fish ball dropped. This could be because, particularly in high-moisture items like fish balls, the moisture released during storage may take soluble minerals away. Fish balls kept in a cold environment may lose some of their nutritional value due to dehydration, such as a reduction in ash content (Alkuraieef et al., 2020). However, Hutapea, (2010) noticed that there were no appreciable changes in the amount of ash when red tilapia fish balls were stored at room temperature in plastic packaging.

#### 5.2.2.2. Determination of TVB-N Content of Prepared Fish Balls

Trimethylamine (TMA), dimethylamine (DMA), ammonia and other volatile basic nitrogenous chemicals linked to seafood spoiling are measured to determine Total Volatile Base Nitrogen (TVB-N). It is among the most used methods for determining how much seafood has spoiled.

The present investigation demonstrates how storage temperature affects product quality and freshness by seeing a notable rise in Total Volatile Base Nitrogen (TVB-N) levels in each type of fish balls throughout a 21 days storage period. The TVB-N

values of all products were low at the beginning of the storage period. The TVB-N content in all types of fish balls showed increasing trend throughout the storage period, indicating microbial activity and protein breakdown, which were commonly associated with spoilage. Similar increases in TVB-N content were also reported by Kolekar, (2012), Dutta, (2009) and Ninan et al., (2008).

#### 5.3. Total Plate Count of Prepared Fish Balls During Storage

Total plate counts in fishery products are a valuable technique for assessing shelf life and post-processing contamination (Duman and Ozpolat, 2012). The mean Total Plate Count (TPC) data for fish balls clearly shows the relationship between storage time and microbiological development, highlighting the influence of these factors on product quality and safety. In terms of microbial contents, the International Commission on Microbiological Specifications for Foods (ICMSF) and the Saudi Standards, Metrology and Quality Organization (SASO) define  $1.0 \times 10^7$  and  $5.0 \times 10^5$  CFU/g as the upper (rejectable) and lower (marginal) levels of acceptability, respectively, as acceptable and of good quality (Alkuraieef et al., 2020). As the storage duration increased proliferation of microbes was observed and TPC also increased significantly in each type of fish balls from 0 to 21 days of storage at  $4^{0}$ C temperature. The fish ball with pea flour demonstrated the lowest TPC, ranging from  $1.09 \times 10^4$  CFU/g to  $2.84 \times 10^5$  CFU/g. These findings align with the findings of Kolekar and Pagarkar, (2013). The increase in TPC with the increase in storage duration was also reported by Mugale et al., (2015).

Therefore, this study indicates that the balls possess better acceptability and can be consumed up to 7 days of storage period for fish ball made with pea flour, wheat flour and rice flour. This study roughly corresponds to Singh et al., (2023)'s investigation into the sensory qualities and proximate composition of ready-to-eat fish balls made from Rohu (*Labeo Rohita*) mince and kept at refrigeration temperature where the fish balls exhibit superior acceptability up to the fourteenth day at  $4\pm1$ °C in aerobic packaging.

# CHAPTER 6 CONCLUSIONS

#### **CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSIONS**

This study examined how the quality and shelf life of fish balls made with different ingredients changed throughout a 21 days storage period at 4°C. It may be concluded that the formulation of fish balls with pea flour were more acceptable to the panelists and the fish balls made with wheat flour and fish balls containing rice flour were better, but the fish balls prepared without binding ingredients may not be accepted. Based on the proximate composition, biochemical parameters, sensory attributes and microbiological analysis of fish balls that are ready-to-cook/fry and made from tigertooth croaker surimi and kept at 4°C, it is evident that the balls have higher acceptability and can be eaten for up to 7 days after being stored. This is especially true for fish balls that contain pea flour, wheat flour and rice flour. Overall, this study demonstrated that using various ingredients for preparing fish balls and storage condition has significant effect on the quality of fish balls. Moreover, good handling and hygiene practice were essential for ensuring the microbial safety and quality of fish balls. The conclusions obtained could potentially serve as a foundation for the industry of Jewish products. Utilizing tigertooth croaker for the creation of innovative fish ball products might be a lucrative alternative because they are inexpensive fish with limited acceptance for fresh consumption due to a number of restricting issues. The nutritional components and functional characteristics of fish balls made from these fish may be thoroughly examined in future research.

## CHAPTER 7

### **FUTURE RECOMMENDATIONS**

#### **CHAPTER 7: FUTURE RECOMMENDATIONS**

Improving the quality and shelf life of fish balls involves optimizing production, storage, and packaging processes. In order to ensure the quality and extend the shelf life of fish balls, it is essential to implement proper handling, storage, and packaging techniques. Here are some recommendations:

- High-quality, fresh fish should use as the primary ingredient to ensure better texture, flavor and longer shelf life.
- Additives and other ingredients should be safe and contamination free to reduce microbial load
- Strict hygiene standards should maintain in processing areas to prevent contamination (e.g. use clean, sanitized equipment and follow Good Manufacturing Practices (GMP).
- Thiobarbituric acid (TBA) levels and peroxide values should monitor to assess spoilage
- Enzymatic activity (lipase, protease) should evaluate as potential spoilage indicators
- Research should conduct on the effects of freezing, chilled storage, and different thawing methods on texture and taste for optimizing storage condition

#### REFERENCES

- Abdollahzadeh, E., Ojagh, S. M., Hosseini, H., Irajian, G., & Ghaemi, E. A. (2016). Prevalence and molecular characterization of *Listeria spp.* and *Listeria monocytogenes* isolated from fish, shrimp, and cooked ready-to-eat (RTE) aquatic products in Iran. Lwt, 73, 205-211.
- Abdel-Aal, H. A., Mohamed, H. M. A., Hammam, A. M., & Elhosan, R. M. (2014). Physical, chemical and sensory evaluation of common carp fish (*Cyprinus Carpio*) surimi. In 4th Conference of Central Laboratory for Aquaculture Research (pp. 409-425).
- Affandi, D. R., Purnama, E., Yudhistira, B., & Sanjaya, A. P. (2019). Chemical, textural, and sensory properties of eastern little tuna fish ball (*Euthynnus affinis*) with rice bran flour (*Oryza sativa*) substitution. In IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering (Vol. 633, No. 1, p. 012051). IOP Publishing.
- Ahmed, S. U., Karnal, M., Islam, M. S., & Haq, A. (2000). Investigation on the Gel Forming Ability of Some Under-utilized Marine Fish and Shell Fish Species of Bay of Bengal. Pakistan Journal of Biological Sciences, 3(2), 205-208.
- Akter, M., Islami, S. N., Reza, M. S., Shikha, F. H., & Kamal, M. (2013). Quality evaluation of fish ball prepared from frozen stored striped catfish (*Pangasianodon hypophthalmus*). Journal of Agroforestry and Environment, 7(1), 7-10.
- Alkuraieef, A. N., Alsuhaibani, A. M., Alshawi, A. H., & Aljahani, A. H. (2020). Effect of frozen storage on nutritional, microbial and sensorial quality of fish balls and fish fingers produced from Indian Mackerel. Current Research in Nutrition and Food Science Journal, 8(3), 852-861.
- Andarwulan, N., Nuraida, L., Madanijah, S., & Lioe, H. N. (2011). Free glutamate content of condiment and seasonings and their intake in Bogor and Jakarta, Indonesia. Food and Nutrition Sciences, 2(7), 764-769.
- AOAC. 2012. Official Method of Analysis. Association of Official Agricultural Chemist.12th Ed. Washington, D.C., USA.

- Barua, P., & Barua, C. (2024). Sustainable Fisheries Management Approach of Bangladesh: A Potential Blue Economy Path. Asian Journal of Research and Review in Agriculture, 6(1), 109-125.
- Barua, P., Islam, M., & Mitra, A. (2022). Socio-economic condition of the indigenous fishermen in and around an artificial lake for Bangladesh. MOJ Eco. Env. Scien, 7(5), 162-169.
- Brash, J. M., & Fennessy, S. T. (2005). A preliminary investigation of age and growth of *Otolithes ruber* from KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. Western Indian Ocean Journal of Marine Science, 4(1), 21-28.
- Cheng, J. H., Sun, D. W., Han, Z., & Zeng, X. A. (2014). Texture and structure measurements and analyses for evaluation of fish and fillet freshness quality: a review. Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety, 13(1), 52-61.
- Chowdhury, M. S. A., Islam, M. N., & Alim, M. A. (2017). Development and evaluation of fish ball from fish powder supplemented with potato flour. Journal of the Bangladesh Agricultural University, 15(1), 95-102.
- Duman, M., & Özpolat, E. (2012). Chemical and sensory quality changes of different formulated Inegöl fish balls, made from *Capoeta trutta* (Heckel, 1843) during froze storage (-18±2° C).
- Duman, M., & Peksezer, B. (2016). Quality changes of fish balls prepared from of mosul bleak (*Alburnus mossulensis*) stored at -18 °C under air or vacuum. Ege Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 33(3), 285-290.
- Dutta, C. (2009). Storage characteristics of fish balls from rohu, *Labeo rohita* at-20°C. Indian Journal of Fisheries, 56(1), 39-42.
- Ejaz, M. A., Shikha, F. H., & Hossain, M. I. (2009). Preparation of fish burger from pangus catfish (*Pangasius sutchi*) and evaluation of quality and shelf life during different storage conditions. Progressive Agriculture, 20(1-2), 153-162.
- Fanning, L. P., Chowdhury, S. R., Uddin, M. S., & Al-Mamun, M. A. (2019). Marine fisheries survey reports and stock assessment 2019. Department of Fisheries, Government of Bangladesh.

- Fisheries, F. A. O. (2022). The state of world fisheries and aquaculture. towards blue transformation.
- Farkhondeh, G., Safaie, M., Kamrani, E., & Valinassab, T. (2018). Population parameters and reproductive biology of *Otolithes ruber* (Bloch & Schneider, 1801)(Teleostei: Sciaenidae) in the northern Makran Sea. Iranian Journal of Ichthyology, 5(3), 173-183.
- Froese, R., & Pauly, D. (2022). Fish Base. World Wide Web electronic publication. www. fishbase. org.
- Gandotra, R., Sharma, S., Koul, M., & Gupta, S. (2012). Effect of chilling and freezing on fish muscle. Journal of Pharmacy and Biological Sciences, 2(5), 05-09.
- Ghaly, A. E., Dave, D., Budge, S., & Brooks, M. S. (2010). Fish spoilage mechanisms and preservation techniques. American journal of applied sciences, 7(7), 859.
- Gueneeugues, P. (2021). Surimi market update. In 16th Surimi Industry Forum Webinar (Nov 30), Jae Park Surimi School.
- Hashim, N. K., Zakaria, F. N., Dasiman, R., & Yusof, S. (2019). Sensory test evaluation of new developed catfish fish ball. Healthscope: The Official Research Book of Faculty of Health Sciences, UiTM, 2.
- Hoque, M. S., Nowsad, A. A. K. M., Hossain, M. I., & Shikha, F. H. (2007). Improved methods for the preparation of fish ball from the unwashed mixed minces of low-cost marine fish. Progressive Agriculture, 18(2), 189-197.
- Hossain, M. I., Shikha, F. H., & Haque, S. A. H. (2019). Changes in muscle gelforming ability, protein solubility and pH of three marine fish species of Bangladesh during ice storage. Bangladesh Journal of Fisheries, 31(1), 137-146.
- Hutapea J.M. (2010) Storage of red tilapia fish balls in modified atmosphere packaging at room temperature. Food Bioscience, 63, 105739.

- International Commission on Microbiological Specifications for Foods (ICMSF. (1986). Microorganisms in foods 8: Use of data for assessing process control and product acceptance (Vol. 8). Springer Science & Business Media.
- Jia, R., Eguchi, M., Ding, W., Nakzawa, N., Osako, K., & Okazaki, E. (2018). Quality changes of commercial surimi-based products after frozen storage. Transactions of the Japan Society of Refrigerating and Air Conditioning Engineers, 35(3), 205.
- Kolekar, A. D. (2012). Development of fish ball in curry from Catla (Accession No. T05130) (Doctoral dissertation, DBSKKV., Dapoli).
- Kolekar, A. D., & Pagarkar, A. U. (2013). Quality evaluation of ready-to-eat fish ball in curry.
- Likhar, V., Chudasama, B. G., & Bhola, D. V. (2022). Utilization of tiger tooth croaker (*Otholithus ruber*) fish meat for development of fish protein isolate using pH shifting method.
- Liting Y., Jiang Y., Qing X., Guang-mao D., Xin-yi C., Liu M. (2022). Reproductive dynamics of the large yellow croaker *Larimichthys crocea* (Sciaenidae), a commercially important fishery species in China. Frontiers in Marine Science, 9, 868580.
- Mugale, R. R., Sharangdhar, S. T., Sharangdhar, M. T., Koli, J. M., & Patange, S. B. (2015). Storage characteristics of fish ball prepared from minced meat of Tilapia (*Oreochromis mossambicus*) at 0 to 2°C. International Journal of Sciences & Applied Research, 2(12), 96–102.
- National Standardization Agency (2017). Quality standard for fish balls, SNI 7266: 2017. Indonesian National Standardization Agency.
- Nowsad, A. A., Hoque, M. E., & Sarker, F. C. (2000). First report of the formulation and development of fish ball from underutilized marine fish in Bangladesh: fish ball from sea catfish, *Tachysurus thalasinus*. Bangladesh Journal of Fisheries, 23(1), 75-79.

- Nowsad, A. A. K. M., & Hoque, M. (2009). Standardization of production of fish sausage from unwashed mince blend of low-cost marine fish. Asian Fisheries Science, 22(1), 347-357.
- Ninan, G., Bindu, J., & Joseph, J. (2008). Frozen storage studies of mince based products developed from tilapia (*Oreochromis mossatnbicus*, Peters 1852). Fishery Technology, 45(1).
- Nurjanah, Asadatun, A., Sabri, S.,& Kustiariyah, T. (2014). Knowledge and Characteristics of Aquatic Raw Materials. IPB Press Bogor.
- Pagarkar, A. U., Joshi, V. R., Baug, T. E., & Kedar, J. G. (2011). Value addition is need of seafood industries. Fish Coops, 23(4), 8-14.
- Panpipat, W., Thongkam, P., Boonmalee, S., Çavdar, H. K., & Chaijan, M. (2023). Surimi production from tropical mackerel: A simple washing strategy for better utilization of dark-fleshed fish resources. Resources, 12(10), 126.
- Parenti, P. (2020). An annotated checklist of fishes of the family Sciaenidae. Journal of animal diversity, 2(1), 1-92.
- Park, J., Graves, D., Draves, R., & Yongsawatdigul, J. (2013). Manufacture of Surimi. Surimi and Surimi Seafood, Third Edition, 55-100.
- Pawar, P. P. (2011). Preparation of battered and breaded product from freshwater fish (*Catla catla*). MF Sc thesis., Konkan Krishi Vidyapeeth, Dapoli, Maharashtra state, India.
- Pramuditya, G., & Yuwono, S. S. (2014). Penentuan atribut mutu tekstur bakso sebagai syarat tambahan dalam SNI dan pengaruh lama pemanasan terhadap tekstur bakso. Jurnal Pangan dan Agroindustri, 2(4), 200-209.
- Priyadarshini, B., Xavier, K. M., Nayak, B. B., Dhanapal, K., & Balange, A. K. (2017). Instrumental quality attributes of single washed surimi gels of tilapia: Effect of different washing media. Lwt, 86, 385-392.
- Ravichandran, S., Kumaravel, K., & Florence, E. P. (2011). Nutritive composition of some edible fin fishes. International Journal of Zoological Research, 7(3), 241-251.

- Ryu, H. S., Choi, N. D., & Lee, S. Y. (2014). Food quality and shelf-life of Korean commercial fried Kamaboko. Korean Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 47(3), 211-219.
- Sabbir, W., Rahman, M. A., Hossain, M. Y., Hasan, M. R., Mawa, Z., Rahman, O., & Sarmin, M. S. (2021). Stock assessment of Hooghly Croaker *Panna heterolepis* in the Bay of Bengal (Southern Bangladesh): Implications for sustainable management. Heliyon, 7(8).
- Shikha, F. H., Hossain, M. I., & Islam, M. M. (2019). Development of fish ball from silver carp (*Hypophthalmichthys molitrix*) and shelf life under various storage conditions. Bangladesh. J. Fish. Res, 18(1-2), 113-130.
- Singh, A., Surasani, V. K. R., & Kumar, S. (2023). Evaluation of proximate composition, oxidative stability and sensory characteristics of ready to eat fish balls prepared from Rohu (*Labeo rohita*) mince stored at refrigeration temperature. Journal of Krishi Vigyan, 11(suppl), 85-90.
- Sun, X. D., & Holley, R. A. (2011). Factors influencing gel formation by myofibrillar proteins in muscle foods. Comprehensive reviews in food science and food safety, 10(1), 33-51.
- Tee, E. T., & Siow, L. F. (2017). Effect of tapioca and potato starch on the physical properties of frozen spanish mackerel (*Scomberomoru guttatus*) fish balls. International Food Research Journal, 24(1), 182-190.
- Viji, P., Binsi, P. K., Visnuvinayagam, S., Bindu, J., Ravishankar, C. N., & Srinivasa Gopal, T. K. (2015). Efficacy of mint (*Mentha arvensis*) leaf and citrus (*Citrus aurantium*) peel extracts as natural preservatives for shelf life extension of chill stored Indian mackerel. Journal of food science and technology, 52, 6278-6289.
- Wahyudi, R., & Maharani, E. T. W. (2017). Profil protein pada Ikan Tenggiri dengan variasi penggaraman dan lama penggaraman dengan menggunakan metode SDS-PAGE. In Prosiding Seminar Nasional & Internasional.

- Wang, Y., Wang, X., Lin, C., Yu, M., Chen, S., Guo, J., & Liu, S. (2022). Heat-induced structural changes in fish muscle collagen related to texture development in fish balls: Using eel ball as a study model. Food Science & Nutrition, 10(2), 329-341.
- Wasinnitiwong, N., Tavakoli, S., Benjakul, S., & Hong, H. (2022). Improving the gel quality of Threadfin bream (*Nemipterus spp.*) surimi using salted duck egg white powder. Foods, 11(21), 3350.
- Wodi, S. I. M., Cahyono, E., & Kota, N. (2019). Analisis mutu bakso ikan home industri dan komersil di Babakan Raya Bogor. Jurnal FishtecH, 8(1), 7-11.
- Yan, W., Yin, T., Xiong, S., You, J., Hu, Y., & Huang, Q. (2021). Gelling properties of silver carp surimi incorporated with konjac glucomannan: Effects of deacetylation degree. International Journal of Biological Macromolecules, 191, 925-933.
- Yi, S., Li, J., Zhu, J., Lin, Y., Fu, L., Chen, W., & Li, X. (2011). Effect of tea polyphenols on microbiological and biochemical quality of Collichthys fish ball. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture, 91(9), 1591-1597.
- Yousefi, A., & Moosavi-Nasab, M. (2014). Textural and chemical attributes of minced fish sausages produced from Talang Queenfish (*Scomberoides commersonnianuus*) minced and surimi. Iranian Journal of Fisheries Sciences, 13(1), 228-241.
- Zamili S, Hulu M, Irmawati, Sihombing SF (2020). Preparation of fish balls from tuna meat. J. Chem. Educ. Sci., 4(1): 14–18.
- Zuraida, I., & Budijanto, S. (2011). Antibacterial activity of coconut shell liquid smoke (CS-LS) and its application on fish ball preservation. International Food Research Journal, 18(1).

### Appendix A

#### **Product Evaluation Form**

Name:	Product name: Fish Ball
Panelist no:	Date:

**Instructions:** You are kindly requested to taste the given samples, then place an "X" mark on the point in the scale which best describes your feelings

Sample code	Rating scale	Color	Flavor	Texture	Overall acceptability
	8 to 10	Contents appropriately colored (bright brown)	Contents have no abnormal odor and have a very good characteristic flavor and seasoning	Hard, highly elastic	Excellent
	6 to 7	Contents generally acceptable colored (brown/white)	Contents have no abnormal odor, flavor and seasoning, satisfactory flavor	Moderately hard and elastic	Very good
	4 to 5	Contents moderately colored (grayish)	Contents have slightly raw or scorched odor or flavor; seasoning seems to be somewhat inadequate	Slightly soft and elastic	Good
	1 to 3	Contents considerably discolored (dark gray)	Contents have strong abnormal odor and a poor flavor	Soft and broken, no elasticity	Poor

Fish ball with pea flour			
Fish ball with wheat flour			
Fish ball with rice flour			
Fish ball without ingredients			

#### **Remark/ Observation**

### Appendix **B**

Sample	Characteristics	Storage days				
		0	7	14	21	
Fish ball	Color	Bright brown	Bright brown	Brown	Brown	
flour	Flavor	A very good characteristics flavor	Good characteristics flavor	Poor flavor	Poor flavor	
	Texture	Hard and highly elastic	Hard and elastic	Moderately hard and elastic	Moderately hard and elastic	
	Overall acceptability	Excellent	Very good	Good	Poor	
Fish ball	Color	Bright brown	Bright brown	Brown	Brown	
flour	Flavor	A very good characteristics flavor	Good characteristics flavor	Poor flavor	Poor flavor	
	Texture	Hard and highly elastic	Hard and elastic	Moderately hard and elastic	Moderately hard and elastic	
	Overall acceptability	Excellent	Very good	Good	Poor	
Fish ball	Color	Bright brown	Bright brown	Brown	Brown	
flour	Flavor	A very good characteristics flavor	Good characteristics flavor	Poor flavor	Poor flavor	
	Texture	Hard and highly elastic	Hard and elastic	Moderately hard and elastic	Moderately hard and elastic	
	Overall acceptability	Excellent	Very good	Good	Poor	
Fish ball	Color	Brown	Brown	Grayish	Grayish	
ingredients	Flavor	Slightly raw or scorched odor or flavor	Slightly raw or scorched odor or flavor	Poor flavor	Poor flavor	
	Texture	Slightly soft and elastic	Slightly soft and elastic	Soft and broken	Soft and broken	

# Table: Organoleptic Quality Assessment of Fish Balls Under Chilled Storage Condition

Overall	Good	Good	Poor	Poor
acceptability				

### Photo gallery Plate 1: Fish Ball Preparation





Mixing

**Removing water** 



Packaging

Frying

Panel test

#### Plate 2: Biochemical Analysis Work



Weighing sample



**Moisture determination** 



Lipid determination



Titration



Homogenization



Filtration

#### Plate 3: Microbiological Work



Instruments

Pouring agar

Sample preparation





**Bacterial colony** 

**Bacterial colony counting** 

#### **Brief Biography of the Author**

Suchita Chakma, Daughter of Laxmi Moni and Kanchan Mala Chakma from Rangamati Sadar Upazila of Bangladesh. Now she is the postgraduate student of Department of Fishing and Post-Harvest Technology, Faculty of Fisheries, Chattogram Veterinary and Animal Sciences University (CVASU), Chattogram, Bangladesh. She passed her graduation from the same university in 2021. She passed her Higher Secondary Certificate Examination in 2017 from Rangamati Govt. College, Rangamati and Secondary School Certificate Examination in 2015 from Rangamati Govt. Girls' High School, Rangamati. She has a great interest on doing different scientific research.